CHESTER DIOCESAN GUILD OF CHURCH BELL RINGERS

Minutes of the 
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
held at
All Saints Hoole at 6:30pm

On Saturday 24th September 2016

Results of the Guild 6 bell Striking Competition 
The competition was judged by Carrie Hyde from Frodsham and Jack Bendrey from Wallasey.  Carrie said that they had enjoyed listening to the ringing which had all been of a good standard and all bands completed the test piece, with no fire ups.  Between them they gave general comments on the ringing of each of the five bands in the order in which they rang.

First to ring was Stockport, St George’s, East-Cheshire Branch.  This band started off with good rounds and the ringing quickly settled with just some slight method mistakes during the test piece.  The judges gave them 34 faults.  The second band, Holmes Chapel, South Cheshire Branch seemed to lack some confidence. The leading was a bit uneven which caused a problem with the tenor but they maintained a good speed. They were awarded 45 faults. Next to ring was Grappenhall, Mid-Cheshire Branch. This band were much better in the test piece than their practice as they slowed to a better pace throughout. This band received 35 faults.  Band 4, Shotwick, represened Wirral Branch.  They did well to recover from a bit of a fire up.  Their best change was back rounds but sometimes the bells ringing at the front were a little spread out.  Shotwick was given 60 faults.  The last band to ring was Tarporley, Chester Branch.  This band rang slower than some of the others but it was at a steady pace.  The faults were picked up with variations in spacing causing some gaps.  They were awarded 40 faults.  

The results were therefore as follows;

1st
Stockport 

34 faults

2nd
Grappenhall

35 faults

3rd
Tarporley

40 faults

4th
Holmes Chapel
45 faults

5th
Shotwick

60 faults


The Master thanked Carrie and Jack for judging the competition and giving us the results. However they could not stand as unfortunately Stockport could only muster 5 ringers on the day. After consultation with the Master they had decided to enter with a visitor ringing with them.  With that piece of information Grappenhall were declared the official winners.

The judges presented the trophy to Nick Thomson from Grappenhall.  David Jones thanked the judges for their deliberations and for kindly giving up their time. 
The formal meeting then began.

	
	Apologies for Absence
Stefan Zientek, Cliff and Christina Dunbabin, Richard Haworth Mary Stanwell, Andrew Pridding, Fiona Harrison, Jon & Rachel Williams, David Adams, Ryder Dines and Sylvia Richards from Port Sunlight.



Remembering Departed Ringers

The meeting stood in silence to pay their respects to those members who had died since the last AGM.  Alec Cairns from Cheadle, Alan Foster from Bowdon, Dianne Holdsworth from Bredbury and Joe Smith, St Michael’s Macclesfield.

Minutes of last meeting

The minutes of the 2015 AGM held at St John’s, Hartford - Saturday 26th September had been circulated. The minutes were agreed to be a true record of the proceedings and signed by the Master after some correction were made. There were no matters arising.
Master’s Report of the Past Year

The Master, David Jones gave the following report:
This is my third and final report as my three year term has now come to an end.  As usual, there have been three set-piece events during the year.  The annual visit to the Cheshire Show has now become an institution and is eagerly awaited by a number of regulars who volunteer each year.  It was good to see some new faces amongst the helpers this year.  It was nice to be asked to take part in the opening service by providing a ‘gift’ of a bell-rope to the Church Tent.  We may not be mentioned in the programme or in the churches promotional material but I know the Show Chaplains, both past and present, do appreciate our efforts.  This year a new addition was the CDG polo shirts, modelled by some here today.  Thanks to Tom Nestor for sorting these out.  I believe there are a couple still left and I’m sure Tom will relieve you of some cash if anybody would like to buy one.  The ringing at the Cheshire Show is a brilliant way of getting people to think about ringing and publicising what we do.  I am not sure how successful it is in generating recruits but it does help spread the word about ringing.  I look forward to my annual camping trip in 2017.

It was encouraging to see all five branches entering the 8-Bell striking competition at Church Lawton.  Following feedback following the choice of method from the past couple of years, a relatively straightforward touch of Stedman Triples was selected.  The competition was won by Mid Branch, closely beating, some might say controversially, East Branch.  I personally enjoy ringing in striking competitions and feel it encourages everybody, not just those in the competition bands but those they ring with, to think about striking.  I am looking forward to the inaugural north-west 12-bell striking competition in January.  

The final set-piece event of the year is of course today, the 6-bell competition and AGM.  I thank you all for coming.  Also, thank you to our last minute stand-in judges.

One other activity worth mentioning was the quarter peal day for the Trent and Mersey canal anniversary, a joint initiative between our Guild, North Staffs, Lichfield and Walsall and Derby and District.  An event like this shows the links between neighbouring associations.  Thanks to all who took part on the day.

Elsewhere in the Guild it is good to see continuing progress.  Four people have rung their first peal since last year’s AGM, although nobody so far in 2016.  This is probably due to the number of people ringing their first peal in 2015.  Tower bell peals are also a bit down on last year, but again we had a very good year in 2016.  Handbell peals are online for the usual century but we seem to be dropping behind the Oxford Guild for our customary top-spot.  It was great to see a band representing Macclesfield entering the national 12-bell competition and the number of Guild members ringing in the Liverpool band increasing again.  The Chester Diocesan Guild has always been very good at producing good young ringers.  This has been demonstrated this year with two more of our younger ringers, Carrie Hyde and Jack Bendrey, recently being elected to the Ancient Society of College Youths.  I hope this development of young ringers will continue in the future.

2016 also saw the installation of the eight Bollington bells in their new home in Stockton Heath.  Due to a last minute donation, two new bells have also been added so we now have a new ring of ten in the Guild.  We are eagerly awaiting the opening.  Four of the Branches will now have ringable rings of ten in them.  Hopefully, if developments continue, Crewe will also be back ringing so there will be at least one per Branch.

The Guild as an organisation could not function without its officers and committee.  A lot of the work that the committee does goes unnoticed but provides a valuable function.  For example, thanks to the efforts of Pam and Simon Christian, we now have a draft risk assessment that can be used by individual towers.  I would like to thank all of the current officers and committee reps, as well as all of those who have served in the past three years.  One member to mention in particular is Ian Taylor who is stepping down as Peal Secretary.  Ian has been on the committee for as long as I can remember and his input will be missed.  

All four of your Central Council reps made the long journey down to Portsmouth for the Central Council weekend.  There are reports elsewhere, so I do not intend to discuss it at great length but there are a couple of things to bring to your attention.  Over the weekend there seemed to be a number of people calling for a national organisation.  During the meeting itself a motion was passed to set up a review body of the Central Council, its objectives, function and how it works.  Stefan Zientek put himself forward to this body and was subsequently accepted.  We await further details.  Both of these items could have an impact on the guild and association structure.  How our Guild fits into or alongside any new national structure needs to be carefully considered. 

Finally, we tend to assume ringing is in decline.  This was recently highlighted by the media coverage linked to the Heritage Open day, when once again the lack of ringers was focussed on.  My year started by researching and delivering a talk at the Central Council outreach day on Ringing History.  I collected data on both guild membership and attendance at Branch meetings for Wirral.  The long-term picture is not as bad as it would seem.  Membership has dipped from a couple of peaks in membership but is in a healthy position in terms of numbers, well above the long term historical average.  Again the average branch meeting attendance is down on the historical peak but the long term average is in the mid-20s.  Yes, we have challenges to face but perhaps ringing as a community should focus on the positives to attract new ringers, foster our existing ringers and to take ringing and the Chester Diocesan Guild forward.

Treasurer’s Report and adoption of accounts

Paul Treby presented the accounts for 2015.  They were as printed in the Annual Report.  The formal adoption of the accounts was proposed by Paul Treby and seconded by Peter Wilkinson, the meeting voted in favour.  Paul recommended that £1000 be moved to the bell restoration fund, this was seconded by Mike Thomson, with the meeting in favour.  The treasurer stated that he saw no reason to increase the annual subscription for the coming 12 month.  Ian Taylor pointed out that the peal fees had not been increased for many years but it was decided to leave them as they were and the committee would consider an increase before next year’s AGM.

Guild Web Site

Tom Nestor informed the meeting that the web site subcommittee had made some progress but still had a way to go.  They were to liaise with each Branch web master and hopefully produce a more co-ordinated website where data could be uploaded by several people thus making it easier to run.  Tom estimated that the Guild would need to pay somewhere in the region of £80.00 per year for the first 2 years in order to host the web site.  This was felt to be acceptable and Tom would bring this to the committee when further progress had been made.

Annual Report – the future 

Each Branch had been asked if their members required an Annual Report each, especially when several members of one family were ringers.  This item had been raised as some people felt that many Reports sit around in towers and are not read so printing fewer could save the Guild some money.  Simon Taylor pointed out that reducing the number of copies printed by a small number would not reduce the cost significantly.  It was agreed that members should be asked how many reports were required per tower before the end of the year.

Possible Teaching Centres

The meeting was informed that the Guild committee were examining the possibility of establishing a ringing teaching centre somewhere in the Diocese.  

Guild Logo 

Whilst considering revamping websites and purchasing polo shirts it became apparent that the Guild did not have a logo.  In order to remedy this, the meeting agreed that there should be a competition to design a logo for the Guild.  Tom Nestor would circulate a notice asking for entries.

Ratification of Life Members

Roger Bugler and Simon Lomas from Wilmslow were ratified as life members. 

Election of Officers 

The following nominations had been received;

Guild Master – Ben Kellett (Malpas) proposed by Stefan Zientek, seconded by David Jones
Peal Recorder – David Jones (Neston) proposed by Pam Thomson, seconded by Mike Orme
Central Council reps for 3 years – David Jones (Neston), Mike Orme (Congleton), Peter Wilkinson (Weaverham), Stefan Zientek (Nantwich)
All other officers were happy to remain in post and the meeting were in favour and supported all the nominations.

The new Master thanked the retiring Master for his service to the Guild over the past 3 years.  This was echoed by the meeting.
Proposed Dates for 2017
Tues/Wed 20th/21st June
Cheshire Show (set up Mon 19th)

8th July 


8 Bell Competition (Mid-Cheshire Branch)

23rd September

6 Bell Competition and AGM (East Cheshire Branch)
AOB
The meeting was informed that Ivor Nichols, a former Master had just celebrated his 90th birthday. The secretary was requested to send him best wishes from the AGM.

David Jones mentioned that there were some difficulties being experienced at Old St Mary’s Chester with Cheshire West and Chester Council however David Adams was working very hard to remedy the situation.

Carrie Hyde informed the meeting that Paul Hunter was arranging a northern 12 bell striking competition at Chester Cathedral on 28th January 2017 to encourage 12 bell ringing in the area.

There then followed some discussion initiated by Clive Calton who said that quite a few Guild members had asked “what does the Central Council do for us?” The CC reps pointed out that if more people read The Ringing Word they would find out and also suggested that they should speak to the CC reps for more information.  It was also suggested that once the new Guild web site was in operation it could be used to circulate information such as this.

Vote of Thanks

Andrew Mayes thanked Paul Treby and the Hoole ringers for all the arrangements and for providing a ringers tea as we remembered them.  He thanked the Vicar for taking the service and Liz Treby and the music group for accompanying us.  He reiterated David Jones in thanking Carrie and Jack for their judging skills and finally he thanked David Jones and Ian Taylor as they retired from their posts

The Secretary informed the meeting that a service will be held at St Thomas's Church, Stockton Heath to dedicate the newly refurbished tower and the installation of the new bells on Sunday 8th January 2017 at 3 PM. The service will be conducted by Bishop Peter. 
There being no other business David Jones thanked everybody for their attendance and closed the meeting. Evening ringing continued at Waverton.
